WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 7TH JANUARY 2016, 7PM
        IN THE WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL
MINUTES
Present: 
Councillors: Mrs S Gamble (Chairman), Mr M Challinor, Mrs J Ford, Mr M May, Mrs B Matters, Mr R Scott,  Mr R Oglesby (from 19.05), Mr P Blundell and Mr S Coxhead.
Apologies:
Mrs M Rowles and Mrs E Evans
Also present:
Mrs K Elston (Clerk),  Richard Gamble (WC)




ACTION
15/16/155
Apologies for absence

Mrs M Rowles and Mrs E Evans - these were accepted.
15/16/156
Declarations of interest

Mr May declared a non-pecuniary interest in the West Lavington Youth Club which will be discussed in the context of the budget.   Mrs Gamble declared a non-pecuniary interest in the West Lavington Youth Club and the West Lavington Village Hall in the context of talking about the budget. 
15/16/157
Minutes of the last meeting of the Council 03/12/15

The Minutes as previously circulated were agreed. 

15/16/158
Chairman’s announcements


Mrs M Rowles - all councillors’ thoughts are with Mrs Rowles.


Fracking – Mr Oglesby had sent information around to parish councillors and Mrs Gamble

showed a map indicating the local area where exploration may  take place subject to a licence being granted under the Petroleum Act 1998. This is “block ST95 – Erlestoke” which takes in Littleton Panell. South Western Energy Ltd has now been granted licences for exploration in Wiltshire including in this block. Licence granted does not mean that action will be taken.  The company also must apply for planning to be able to use its licence. The parish council is monitoring any fracking developments and will keep the community advised of any planning applications notified.  


Budget – the Crime and Police Commission have proposed an increase of 1.9%, which would


equate to £3.12 per year.  There is a consultation out currently and the parish council has the 


opportunity to comment.  The council agreed that it did not wish to comment.


Village Hall carpark – there is a house being built next to the carpark and, at the last meeting,
there was a concern expressed, in view of the poor state of the carpark surface, that heavy vehicles were parking in the carpark overnight.   More recently, Mrs Gamble was made aware of, and spoke to, workmen using the carpark to unload, into large trailers pulled by heavy tractors, earth from the site next door at a time when parents were arriving in the carpark to deliver their children to school. The carpark belongs to the Parish Council which has legal responsibility for the safety of users. Mrs Gamble wrote to Mr Bodmin of J&M Bodman, the contractor involved, making him aware of the situation, and requested that he seek permission in future prior to using the carpark for job related work.

15/16/159
Public Participation


There were no members present, so no matters raised.

15/16/160
Wiltshire Councillor Report (Richard Gamble) 

Fracking – as mentioned in the Chairman’s announcements, the licences have been issued but


the implications for this are not yet clear.


Budgets – Wiltshire Council has to make significant reductions in its budget spending and 


therefore services will increasingly need to be met from local sources as opposed to central


government funding.


Area Board meeting – this is on 25th January and will cover the topics of Child Sexual Exploitation,


Community Resilience and Clean for the Queen.


Claire Perry – opportunity to meet local MP on 8th January and there will be a presentation on 

Broadband.


Highways – Speed Indicator Device has become available for a group of local parishes, of which


West Lavington is part.  A councillor in Erlestoke will be taking the lead for the parishes.  


Need to establish the maintenance costs for the device.


Letter from Mr Douse regarding B3098 – a letter has been received regarding a footpath 

between Market Lavington and West Lavington along the north side of Lavington Lane.  Discussion took place and it was agreed to put a proposal forward to support an approach to CAT G to investigate funding for the maintenance and upgrading of the path.  


Proposed: Mr Coxhead


Seconded: Mrs J Ford


All councillors in agreement

Clerk to write to Mr Gamble to request the use of CAT G funding


Dog Fouling – clarification required for some residents about how to dispose of dog waste. If not disposed of in the bins made available by the council, it needs to be scooped up into a plastic bag and put out with normal household waste (blackbin).  Article to be put in News and Views.


Mr Gamble left the meeting.

15/16/161
Footpaths


Leaflets  - Mrs Ford advised that she has a quote of £100 to print 600 leaflets.  Mr Coxhead 
agreed to review the leaflets and make any amendments necessary. 


Annual Survey – this has been delayed to March/April as it is too wet now.  All councillors will 


become involved in this survey.

15/16/162
Clean for the Queen

It is the Queen’s 90th birthday this year and there is a countrywide proposal to ‘clean up’.  The 

National weekend is 4th – 6th March and Mrs Gamble believes it would be good if West Lavington


could be involved either that weekend or at another time.  Mrs Gamble read out “impact

of litter” information.  It is hoped to get local groups involved such as the Youth Club, DAPS and, as a potential follow-on, to  encourage households fronting the A360 to remove weeds from the public pavement adjoining their property (residents with mobility issues would need help and Streetscene could be approached). Other ‘clean-up’ targets could include dog fouling, overhanging hedgerows, signs and bus shelters etc.  Steve Coxhead and Mike Challinor agreed to research, seek further views from councillors and return with ideas and proposals at the next meeting. Agreed to put an article in News and Views and also to put out A frames to advertise event when plans finalised. 
15/16/163
Neighbourhood Plan 


The consultation process for this stage will close on 16th January and councillors need to 


encourage residents to return their survey slips. All councillors in agreement that maximum 

participation needs to be encouraged and “final reminder” notices would be prepared for distribution.

15/16/164
Budget and Precept 2016/17
Dispensations for councillors Matters and Scott were discussed and agreed as they have become

Councillors since the last budget and precept setting and therefore can now discuss and vote on

this agenda item.

Draft figures had been explored at the  December meeting and further details since then forwarded to councillors, including annual reports for the Village Hall (together with  forecast budgets for 2016/17) and the annual accounts for West Lavington Youth Club.  
With regard to grant funding, there is a request from the Village Hall for £2400 as a contingency to support hall maintenance through the year.  Councillors debated whether some assistance might take the form of room hire since the Parish Council is currently not charged for its meeting accommodation. The Youth Club ideally would like to receive a grant of £3000, which it has received previously, although last year this was reduced to £2000 as a result of Village Hall needs.  Mr Oglesby raised concerns about Youth Club funding on the basis that he does not consider that it benefits the whole community and the subsidy of £60 for each member is high. In addition, he and other councillors believe that consideration should be given to other members of the community, like the elderly in terms, potentially, of bus shelter funding or hall hire support allowing elderly groups more easily to meet.  The maintenance costs of the BMX Track were also a significant consideration.  


With regard to project funding, a letter has been received from Market Lavington Parish Council requesting funding for repairs to the pavement outside the Old School.  Discussion of the request from Market Lavington concluded that, although councillors would like to support the project, they were unable to at this time when there is a need to increase the council’s own precept in order to support grants and projects of its own. 
In view of the fact that the precept has not been increased  since 2013 and the grant provided to parish councils by Wiltshire Council will be down from £613 in 15/16 to £110 in 16/17 while, at the same time, Wiltshire Council is encouraging parish councils to take on a higher share of local services, Councillors agreed to increase the precept request by 9.9% to £28 706.46 which, with the grant funding from Wiltshire Council of £110.45, will provide an income of £28 816.91.

Proposed: Mr M May


Seconded: Mr S Coxhead


8 councillors in agreement and 1 not in agreement.

15/16/165
Improvements to Playground

A proposal has been put forward by one of the organisers of the charity football match played over Christmas to donate finance to put up a swing in the Roberts Playground that would be suitable for children with mobility issues.  In principle councillors were in agreement dependent upon maintenance considerations etc.  Decided to invite Mr Hayward, match organiser, to Playgrounds Working Group meeting on 28th January to discuss.

15/16/166
Defibrillator at Littleton Panell

Modifications have been made to the cover over the box containing the defibrillator, at no cost


to the parish council, and it appears to have made the box less damp.  Situation will continue to 


be monitored.

15/16/167
Planning applications


15/12483/TCA Birch Tree – 5 Russell Mill Lane, Littleton Panell, SN10 4ET – to removed


three branches.  There were no objections.


15/10256/FUL – 4 Russell Mill Lane, Littleton Panell, SN10 4ET – erection of small storey 


extension.  This has been granted.

15/16/168
Disbursements

Chq No                             Payee                                                   Amount

1408                                  S Coxhead (recording e                  £102

1409                                  RBL West Lavinton Branch             £14.25


1410                                  Information Commissioner            £35.00

``
1411                                  Kaye Elston                                       £205.36


1412                                  Inland Revenue                                £615.73
15/16/169
Correspondence


Letter received and covered under Wiltshire Councillor Report.


Speed reduction of tractors through the village – this will be restricted to 25 miles per hour


White Street concerns – revisit with Wiltshire Council

15/16/170
Date of next meeting – Thursday 4th February at 7pm

15/16/171
Items for the agenda 


Clean for the Queen

Meeting closed at 9.55pm                               Signed………………………………………………………..4th February 2016
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